SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of a Meeting of the Finance and General Purposes Committee held on Monday 19th September 2005 in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.30pm.

PRESENT






  Cllr J A Gurney (Vice Chairman – In The Chair) 






  “   N Aldis





  “   C Baker





  “   D Gale






  “   D Jaeger





  “   C Osborne


 



  “   Mrs S Sutton

Together with Cllr S Owen – Leader, Leighton Linslade Town Council


1.  Apologies: for absence were received from Cllrs Blaine, Frood, McMurdo, Pettitt, Sharman, Scott and White.
2. Statutory Declarations of Interests from Members (F41/05)
(a) Prejudicial interests
There were none.
(b)  Personal interests

There were none.
3. Quality Council Status (F42/05)
The Chairman extended a warm welcome to Cllr Owen and thanked him for travelling from Leighton Linslade to be present this evening.

Sandy Town Council had now submitted its application for Quality Council Status and a decision was expected mid-October 2005.

Mr Owen said that his own Council had for many years been progressive and forward thinking tending rather to do things and undertake projects rather than say “we are not allowed to do that”.

It had been hoped that the new Quality Council designation and the guidance issued by the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister regarding the devolution of services would assist with these objectives.  Unfortunately this had not been the case and it was proving difficult to get either the District or the County Councils to agree to devolve anything or to provide funding for any devolved services.  Negotiations have been ongoing for over two years but still no agreement or charter had been approved.

3. Quality Council Status (F42/05) (Contd)

According to the instructions of the Deputy Prime Minister, where it could be proved that the Town or Parish Council could provide a better level of service than the higher level authority, this should mean devolution.  However unfortunately this was clearly not the case in Bedfordshire at present.
Some of the projects that his Council had undertaken, irrespective of the current situation, were CCTV coverage, additional town centre police patrols, traffic calming, provision of community information services (one stop shop).  However it had to be recognised that all of these came at a cost and that this increased the Town Council’s precept, the first three above had added approximately £180,000 to the precept and the community information service would be considerably more.  
The local community had been fully consulted regarding this additional expenditure and the local control of these services and it appeared that although they did not welcome Council Tax increases they were prepared to accept these if additional benefits were clearly forthcoming.

In order to be in a position to make a case for such devolution his Council prepared and worked to a four year Business Plan, this plan included, the service, why the Town Council wished to take it over and a priority rating.  

Within the current Business Plan there were the objectives of the Town Council taking over the running of the market, the provision of a one stop shop facility, an influence over services for the young an the elderly and street lighting.  The Plan was reviewed annually and kept live on a rolling basis.  
A member indicated that although meetings had been held with Mid Beds District Council they too were taking a less than active stance in respect of devolution.

Cllr Owen answered questions from members regarding the costs of various services, levels of precept, staffing resources etc.

RESOLVED:  (a)  That the thanks of Sandy Town Council be recorded to Cllr Owen for his most interesting presentation.

(b)  That the Parish Council’s Adviser of Bedfordshire Association of Town and Parish Councils be requested to include the whole issue of Quality Council status and devolution as recommended by the Deputy Prime Minister on the Agenda for the next meeting of the Larger Council’s Group in November.

(c)  That a member of the Town Council (either Cllr Blaine or the Mayor) attending the Annual General Meeting of the Bedfordshire Association of Town & Parish Councils at Moggerhanger in October be requested to ask a question regarding this matter and how more speedy progress might be made.
(d)  That a future meeting of this Committee be requested to consider the preparation and implementation of a Business Plan by Sandy Town Council.

Cllr Owen retired from the meeting.

PART “A” – RECOMMENDATIONS TO COUNCIL
7.  Current Vacancy on Sandy Town Council (F46/05)

RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND:  (a)  That Sandy Town Council accepts the possible expenditure of between £2,800.00 and £3,200.00 in connection with the requested election to fill the existing casual vacancy on the Council.

(b)  That this expenditure be found from the existing balances brought forward at 1st April 2005.

(SEE ALSO PART “B” MINUTES – RESOLVED MATTERS

MINUTE No F46/05)

10.  Report on S.A.N.D.Y. Ltd (F49/05)

RESOLVED TO RECOMMED:  That no further action be taken at this stage in respect of the formation of S.A.N.D.Y. Ltd or the possible employment of a Town Project Manager and that the funding reserved be now released and the item deleted from the Capital Programme.

(SEE ALSO PART “A” MINUTES – RESOLVED MATTERS

MINUTE NO F49/05)
4.  Planning applications received for comment by Sandy Town Council (43/05)

Prior to the consideration of Planning Appication 05/01422/FULL two letters of Objection which had been received from near neighbours were summarised to the meeting by the Clerk.
(See list attached)
5.  Minutes (F44/05)
The Minutes of the Meeting of the Finance and General Purposes Committee held on Monday 15th August 2005 and as approved/amended and adopted by Full Council Meeting held on Monday 12th September 2005 which had been previously circulated, were signed.
6. Position of outstanding authorised/contracted works  (F45/05)

(1) Capital Expenditure


(a) Additional double yellow lining, no parking lettering and no parking hatching, Car Park

Work deferred until the Town Centre Enhancement Project is complete. 


RESOLVED:  That the agreed works be now ordered and completed as soon as possible.

(2) Revenue Expenditure (Special Items)


Verti-draining – hire of machinery, Sunderland Road

Work to take place when ground is softened (late October, early November).
RESOLVED:  That the situation be noted.

7. Current Vacancy on Sandy Town Council (F46/05)
The Deputy Clerk's report which had been previously circulated was received and considered.

RESOLVED:  That Sandy Town Council would be unwilling to meet the cost of the use of Poll Cards in respect of the possible Town Council election.

(SEE ALSO PART “A” MINUTES – RECOMMENDATIONS TO COUNCIL

MINUTE NO F46/05)

8. Fidelity Guarantee Insurance (F47/05)
The Deputy Clerk's report which had been previously circulated was received and considered.
RESOLVED:  That the level of fidelity cover as recommended by the Internal Auditor be increased to £1 million with immediate effect and that the additional cost of £82.85 be found from the existing insurance budget – Sub Code 4207.
9. Report on C.C.T.V. Cameras (F48/05)

(SEE PART II EXEMPT MINUTES

MINUTE NO F48/05)


10. Report on S.A.N.D.Y. Ltd (F49/05)
Cllr Aldis’ report concerning S.A.N.D.Y. Ltd which had been previously circulated was received and considered.  Cllr Aldis answered questions from members.

RESOLVED:  That this Committee be requested to review the various Recommendations in the Healthcheck document in order to ascertain those which have been completed and those which are outstanding, together with any suggestions as to how progress might be made with the outstanding items.
(SEE PART “A” MINUTES – RECOMMENDATIONS TO COUNCIL

MINUTE NO F49/05)


11.  200th Anniversary of the Battle of Trafalgar – Tree Planting (F50/05)

Cllr Aldis’ report concerning progress with this matter which had been previously circulated was received and considered.

Cllr Aldis said that the number of offers to sponsor a tree continued to increase and he was now

attempting to finalise locations.
11.  200th Anniversary of the Battle of Trafalgar – Tree Planting (F50/05) (Contd)

A Grant Application may be made to the Community Liaison Forum if final income from sponsorship etc does not cover all expenditure.

It was expected that planting of the trees would take place in late Autumn.

RESOLVED:  That the situation be noted.

12. Press Release (F51/05)
RESOLVED:  That a Press Release be issued regarding the request for an election to be held to full the Council Vacancy on the Council.
RESOLVED:  THAT UNDER THE PUBLIC BODIES (ADMISSION TO MEETINGS) ACT 1960 AND BY VIRTUE OF THE CONFIDENTIAL NATURE OF THE BUSINESS THAT MAY BE TRANSACTED, THE PRESS AND PUBLIC BE REQUESTED TO RETIRE.

ALSO THAT IN VIEW OF THE CONFIDENTIAL NATURE OF THE BUSINESS WHICH MAY BE TRANSACTED UNDER THIS ITEM (SECTION 14) OF THE EXEMPT INFORMATION, LOCAL GOVERNMENT (ACCESS TO INFORMATION) ACT 1985, IT MAY CONCERN “ANY ACTION TAKEN OR TO BE TAKEN IN CONNECTION WITH THE PREVENTION, INVESTIGATION OR PROSECUTION OF A CRIME THE PRESS AND PUBLIC BE REQUESTED TO RETIRE.

THE FOLLOWIG MINUTE WILL REMAIN A CONFIDENTIAL MINUTE UNDER THE TERMS OF THE FREEDOM OF INFORMATION ACT 2000, SECTION 14(1B) “INFORMATION IS EXEMPT INFORMATION IF ITS DISCLOSURE (OTHERWISE THAN UNDER THIS ACT) BY THE PUBLIC AUTHORITY HOLDING IT IS INCOMPATIBLE WITH ANY COMMUNITY OBLIGATION”.
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